Home > Buffaloes

Buffaloes [1]

Buffaloes

by Jared Dease and Alyssa Putt, NC Government and Heritage Library, 2022

See Also: Unionists [2]

The etymology, origin, and meaning of the word Buffalo during the <u>Civil War</u> ^[3] era is contested and an ongoing area of research for historians. Following the war, historians made claims that Buffaloes were <u>Unionists</u> ^[2] with guerrilla tactics, moral deficits, and a proclivity for violence, and thus this was the prevailing understanding of the term for many years. The historical meaning and implications behind this word are varied and subject to ongoing research, but "buffalo" seems to originally have described the <u>North Carolina Union Volunteers</u> ^[4] of Eastern NC, although its origins remain murky, and eventually have been expanded to refer to any individual who opposed the Confederate cause. The first known written use of the term "buffaloes" in the Civil-war era was in a letter authored on July 25,1862 and reprinted in the August 2, 1862 edition of the *Wilmington Journal* in which the author condemned Governor <u>Edward Stanly</u> ^[5]'s proposal to allow "buffaloes" to vote in the upcoming Confederate elections. While it is unclear who began using the term buffalo to refer to individuals with allegiances to the Union – or at least a lack of allegiance to the confederacy – but the term was used by Unionists and Confederates alike and was prevalent in Civil War era communications and media.

In a letter written on October 13, 1862, Unionist J.A. Hedrick reported that a group of North Carolina Union Volunteers looked "first-rate with their sky-blue pants and dark blue coats and hats on. I believe that they make a better appearance than the Yankee soldiers do. Their uniforms make them appear so large that the people call them 'Buffaloes' I think that they like to be called buffaloes. They go about in gangs like herds of buffaloes."

By the winter of 1862, <u>Wingfield plantation</u> [6], located north of Edenton along the Chowan River, was a base of buffalo operations. It was apparently so well fortified that it took three attacks by local confederate forces to penetrate the camp, which reportedly provided refuge for Confederate deserters, freedom seekers, and Union sympathizers throughout the northeastern corner of the state.

CORRECT DEFINITION.—The Buffaloe Editor of the Standard thus defines the term "Buffaloe." We accept the definition and concur most heartily: "The Buffaloes are the Tories of Eastern North Carolina. They are the worst men in the State.— They do the low work for the enemy, which in many instances the regular soldiers of Lincoln refuse to do."

Holden has at length mustered courage to consult a looking-glass—to hold the mirror up to nature disorted.

Definition of the term "Buffaloe" from the March 25, 1863 edition of the

In a February 1864 letter to the editor [8] from the Wilmington Journal, one citizen passed along that "the terms 'Copperhead [9]' and 'Buffalo' are synonymous; the Coppers being as cordially hated by the yankees as are the Buffs by us. There are not so many Buffalos among us as there are Copperheads among the Yankees." The author goes on to postulate to the origins of the term, stating that the term originally described those who spoke boldly of their desire to "slaughter" Union troops, but when it came time to enlist in the Confederacy "were the very first to turn tail and run on the approach of danger" and would go on to be referred to as <u>exempts [10]</u> or <u>conscripts [11]</u>. The author then states that buffalo's meaning had evolved to describe "Union shriekers and those who volunteered in the Yankee service."

A Unionist song titled "The Buffalo War Song" was reportedly penned by a North Carolinian and published in the *New Bern Progress* on March 29, 1864. The lyrics lament, "Full well do we know that our case is aright/ on the dear native soil of our father's we fight/ to defend the Republic is all that we ask/ and freely we give our lives to the task."

In February of 1864, Confederate Generals <u>George E. Pickett</u> [12] and <u>Robert F. Hoke</u> [13] attempted to recapture New Bern with a secondary goal of capturing Union and buffalo soldiers rumored to be deserters of the Confederate ranks. While Pickett and Hoke were unsuccessful in reclaiming New Bern, they did capture 53 members of the 2nd North Carolina

Weekly State Journal, a Confederate newspaper. Courtesy of DigitalNC. [7] The March 21, 1863 edition of the *Daily State Journal*, a Confederate newspaper, sardonically provided a "correct definition" for the term "Buffaloe." This definition begins "The Buffaloes are the Tories of Eastern North Carolina."

Union Volunteer Regiment. Twenty-two of those captured were issued a court-martial for desertion from the Confederate army – the validity of which was questionable for many of the court-martialed prisoners – Pickett marched the men west to Kinston, where most of them had lived. There he ordered them to be hanged in front of their wives, children, and neighbors, despite the fact that public hanging was not standard for military execution.

According to a June 4, 1864 article [14] from *The Confederate*, "buffaloes" cried out for peace alongside <u>Governor Vance</u> [15].

Some historians, however, proposed that buffalo was a strictly pejorative term to describe men in the South who would not fight for the Confederacy or supported the Union, with earlier historians emphasizing that buffaloes were lawless, violent, and disorganized.

<u>Richard Benbury Creecy</u> [16], a pro-secession newspaper editor from Elizabeth City, relayed a story that explained the term originated because men who refused to fight for the Confederacy "had no horns," like a female buffalo, and that they "could not be roped." With this implication, Unionists described as "buffaloes" were believed to be weak, unruly and unhelpful. This definition was further solidified with the work of historians John W. Moore [17], Joseph Gregoire de Roulhac Hamilton [18], and Daniel H. Hill Jr. [19] which ascribed exclusively negative, often lawless, characteristics to "buffaloes." These additional characteristics included a taste for violence, thievery, and an overall moral deficit. Hill argued that Unionists had coined the term with derision, and much of his research emphasized this lawlessness of buffaloes while omitting information from the same sources that would have supported a more expansive view of the term's meaning. Hill's research has been critiqued by modern historians as being inconsistent with respect to dates, events, and people present. Hill's definition of Buffaloes as published in his 1926 *Bethel to Sharpsburg: A History of North Carolina in the War between the States* [20] expanded the definition to include Southerners with pro-Union views, instead of just Unionist soldiers in NC.

"Buffalo" was not publicly examined again until the 1960s, when historians F. Roy Johnson, Thomas C. Parramore, and John Gilchrist Barrett added to the etymology of "buffalo." Their additions reinforced that "buffaloes were violent and cowardly," although there are many sources from the Civil War era that used the term without these implications. Modern historians have also noted other inconsistencies and inaccuracies in their citations and attributions of dates.

"Buffalo" remained unexplored again until the 2000s, when historian Judkin Jay Browning researched the term and its origins. Browning's appraisal is more expansive than previous works, but still featured pieces of Hill's since disproven claims. In 2008, Alex Christopher Meekins explored the term's history more comprehensively, and attempted to find an ultimate meaning or origin. He also identified gaps and oversights in other historians' work on the topic.

The absolute meaning and origin of the term remains uncertain.

Additional Resources:

Meekins, Alex Christopher. "Unionism and the Arcane Origin of 'Buffalo." *The North Carolina Historical Review* 85, no. 3 (2008): 282–316. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/23523344</u> [21].

Browning, Judkin Jay. "Little Souled Mercenaries'? The Buffaloes of Eastern North Carolina during the Civil War." *The North Carolina Historical Review* 77, no. 3 (2000): 337–63. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/23522270</u> [22].

References:

Browning, Judkin Jay. "Little Souled Mercenaries'? The Buffaloes of Eastern North Carolina during the Civil War." *The North Carolina Historical Review* 77, no. 3 (2000): 337–63. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/23522270</u> [22].

Hill, Daniel Harvey, and Joseph Grégoire de Roulhac Hamilton. 1926. *Bethel to Sharpsburg*. Raleigh: Edwards & Broughton Company.

Gerard, Philip. "The Kinston Hangings (Part 1): Caught between Blue and Gray." *Our State Magazine*, March 23, 2016. <u>https://www.ourstate.com/kinston-hangings-part-1/.</u> [23]

Gerard, Philip. "The Kinston Hangings (Part 2): A General's Fatal Anger." *Our State Magazine*, March 23, 2016. <u>https://www.ourstate.com/kinston-hangings-part-2/.</u> [24]

Inscoe, John C. 2006. "Buffaloes." In *Encyclopedia of North Carolina*, edited by William S. Powell and Jay Mazzocchi, [page].

"The Attack on the Buffaloes in Chowan Co." The State Journal. April 22, 1863, 1 edition. Available online from the North Carolina Digital Heritage Center: <u>https://newspapers.digitalnc.org/lccn/sn85042168/1863-04-22/ed-1/seq-4/.</u> [25]

"The Peace Movement." The Daily Confederate. June 4, 1864, 1 edition. Available online from the North Carolina Digital Heritage Center: <u>https://newspapers.digitalnc.org/lccn/sn83025813/1864-06-04/ed-1/seq-2/[14]</u>

J.A. Hedrick to B.J. Hedrick, October 13, 1862, B.J. Hedrick Papers, Duke University Special Collections, Durham.

[Letter to the Editor from Roanoke]. The Wilmington Journal. February 11, 1864, 1 edition. Available online from the North

Carolina Digital Heritage Center: https://newspapers.digitalnc.org/lccn/sn84026536/1864-02-11/ed-1/seq-4/[8]

Image credits:

"Correct Definition." *The Weekly State Journal* (Raleigh, N.C.), Mar. 25, 2963. Accessed Mar. 5, 2024. <u>https://newspapers.digitalnc.org/lccn/sn85042168/1863-03-25/ed-1/seq-2/</u>[7].

Subjects: <u>Civil War (1861-1865)</u> [26] <u>War [27]</u> Authors: <u>Dease, Jared</u> [28] <u>Putt, Alyssa</u> [29]

1 January 2006 | Dease, Jared; Putt, Alyssa

Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/buffaloes?fbclid=lwAR1vP_ccBjKeiqSrpSH85eUSp8TQA4deCDNbX9ZDo0LZczmQRDdsR7yYj7s

Links

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/buffaloes [2] https://www.ncpedia.org/unionists [3] https://www.ncpedia.org/history/cw-1900/civil-war [4] https://www.ncpedia.org/union-volunteer-regiments [5] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/stanly-edward [6] https://digital.ncdcr.gov/documents? adv_title=War%20on%20the%20Chowan%20River%3A%20Buffalo%20country|AND&searchtypes=Full%20text|Metadata&applyState=true/ [7] https://newspapers.digitalnc.org/lccn/sn85042168/1863-03-25/ed-1/seq-2/ [8] https://newspapers.digitalnc.org/lccn/sn84026536/1864-02-11/ed-1/seq-4/ [9] https://ohiohistorycentral.org/w/Copperheads [10] https://www.ncpedia.org/substitutes-civil-war [11] https://www.ncpedia.org/conscription [12] https://encyclopediavirginia.org/entries/pickett-george-e-1825-1875/ [13] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/hoke-robert-frederick [14] https://newspapers.digitalnc.org/lccn/sn83025813/1864-06-04/ed-1/seq-2/ [15] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/hoke-robert-frederick [14] https://www.ncpedia.org/creecy-richard-benbury [17] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/moore-john-wheeler [18] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/hamilton-joseph-gr%C3%A9goire-de-roulhac [19] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/hill-daniel-harvey-jr [20] https://search.worldcat.org/title/bethel-to-sharpsburg/oclc/210982439?referer=br&ht=edition [21] https://www.orstate.com/kinston-hangings-part-1/. [24] https://www.orstate.com/kinston-hangings-part-2/. [25] https://newspapers.digitalnc.org/lccn/sn85042168/1863-04-22/ed-1/seq-4/. [26] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/civil-war [27] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/war [28] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/dease-jared [29] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/war [28] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/dease-jared [29] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/putt-alyssa